Minutes
3 October 2016

PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 3 October 2016 at Parish Council Office, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.

Present: Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), Mrs K Brooks, S Cawley, Cllr D Coleman (VC), A Gaukroger, Mrs S Harris (VC), P Kirby, Mrs L Mills, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs C Snow.
84.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chair opened the meeting by thanking Councillors and Ladies from the Coffee shop for their help and cakes at the Pride in Pembury Tea Party.

She informed the meeting that the Groundsmen were presented with a Silver Award for the Pembury Burial Ground in the Tunbridge Wells in Bloom competition.
Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that were not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

85.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr P Gillan and Mr C Hoare.
86.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately. 
Cllr Mrs K Brooks

NIL

Cllr S Cawley


NIL

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

NIL

Cllr A Gaukroger

NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

NIL

Cllr Mrs C Snow

NIL

87.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 5 September were a correct record.

88.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders, items of late business set out in the circulated supplementary agenda needed to be moved, seconded and approved, the special circumstances being that it was unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 7 November 2016.

89.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Council NOTED the outstanding resolutions in particular:

· Fireworks – a reminder to councillors to attend at 6.00pm on 4 November 2016.

· Bank Signatory – Cllr Mrs Brooks to take forms to the bank the next day
· Memorial Wall – Brick samples still awaited. Under discussion later in the agenda

· War Memorial – Work has commenced on the re-furbishment of the War Memorial

· Vandalism – A van suffered graffiti in the library car park

90.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk had nothing to report.
91.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public were invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue would either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.

There were no members of the public present therefore the meeting was re-convened.
Mr Bartholomew Wren, TWBC, addressed Council on cycle provision in Pembury. 
He started by mentioning that councillors had received the briefing note on cycling provision at the last meeting of the Parish Council. He would like to gauge what the Parish Council’s aspirations were for cycling provision in the village, what it would like and where it would go.

A site near the A21 bypass had been identified in the Local Plan for Recreational Use, unfortunately, it was not owned by either the Parish Council or the Borough Council.

The Parish Council formally agreed that it would support an off-road recreational scheme.

Mr Wren then explained that there was to be a non-motorised user route on the A21 from Tonbridge to Pembury. This route would not be lit.

Additional links were yet to be implemented and defined from A21 but it was hoped that funding would be received for the continuation of the path from Woodsgate Corner to the A21 bypass.
Although mandatory cycle routes into Pembury would be ideal, it was agreed that this would cause many parking problems but a 20MPH speed limit could be considered in the High Street and near the School in Lower Green Road.

Mr Wren was thanked for attending the meeting and he agreed to give the Parish Council regular updates.

92.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

Borough Cllr Mrs S Nuttall informed Council that she had been monitoring parking near the School and advising on safe parking.

Borough Cllr D Reilly informed Council that a recent planning application had been given permission in Warwick Park, Tunbridge Wells with the condition that a geological impact study was carried out by Southern Water to assess flooding risks. This could have an impact on the application for 2 bungalows at 94-98 Henwood Green Road.
Graffiti was now a big problem in Tunbridge Wells with 2 groups thought to be responsible.

The tree officer had advised that, in his opinion, Ash Die Back was en route to Tunbridge Wells.

Borough Cllr P Barrington-King Reported that Kent Highways had confirmed that weed killing had not been carried out properly in Pembury and that it would be corrected.

93.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – Mr Steve Rose had resigned from the Parish Council therefore the position of Chair of the Working Group was vacant. Council AGREED that the position be filled by Cllr A Gaukroger with Cllr Mrs L Mills as Vice Chair. Cllr Gaukroger informed Council that he would like to call Ad Hoc meetings of the Working Group as necessary.
The Chair presented current planning applications for RATIFICATION, CONSIDERATION and GRANTS and REFUSALS for information. 
Council RATIFIED the following two applications:

Application Number:
16/06395/FULL – 22 September

Proposal:


Construction of part ground floor/part first 





floor extension

Location:


1 Stone Court Lane, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:
16/06292/FULL – 27 September

Proposal:


The addition of a single storey extension to the





rear of the property to accommodate the





enlargement of the dispensary. There is no 





change of use

Location:


Pembury Pharmacy, 5 High Street, Pembury,





Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Council made the following RECOMMENDATIONS:
Application Number:
16/06566/TPO – 5 October

Proposal:


T1: Sweet Chestnut tree – Prune branches back





to old pruning points, then reduce any over-





extending lateral branches to within the main





crown framework to shape. Remove large





obvious deadwood and weakened branches.





Remove epicormic growth from main stem

Location:


The Coach House, 3 Lower Green Road,





Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:
16/06647/FULL – 14 October

Proposal:


Conversion of and extension to the existing 





garage to form a ‘Granny’ annex linked to the





existing house

Location:


21 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NEUTRAL on the condition that there is no loss of privacy or over-looking by the neighbours.
Application Number:
16/06598/TPO
proposal:

T1 Sycamore – Crown reduce whole crown by approximately

 25%, 2m all over

T2 Sycamore – Dismantle to near ground level and treat stump to prevent regrowth

T3 Sycamore - – Dismantle to near ground level and treat stump to prevent regrowth

G4 Sycamore x 3 – Crown reduce whole crown by approximately 25%, 2m

T4 Sycamore – Crown reduce whole crown by approximately 25%, 2m

T5 Sycamore - – Dismantle to near ground level and treat stump to prevent regrowth

T6 Sycamore – Dismantle left ivy covered stem, Crown reduce other by approximately 25%, 2m

Address;


15 THE Forstal Pembury 

NEUTRAL
Council NOTED the following Grants and Refusals:
GRANTS 

Application Number:
16/05910/FULL

Proposal:


Single storey side lean-to access passageway to





provide side entrance; Infill existing front door 





and enlarge one window; Velux windows at rear





roof

Location:


36 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal 





Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/05841/FULL

Proposal:


Single storey side extension

Location:


16 Tonbridge Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

Application Number:
16/05889/FULL

Proposal:


Two storey side extension and front pitched 





Roof over existing garage and porch

Location:


19 Woodsgate Way, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

Application Number:
16/05867/FULL

Proposal:


Proposed demolition of existing house, annex





and ancillary buildings and erection of





replacement dwelling with linked annex and





basement

Location:


Abbots, Woodside Close, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

Application number:
16/05942/FULL / 16/05888/LBC

Proposal:


Repairs to existing elevations including:-





repair and/or replacement of timbers, posts,





sole plates, post bases; re-laying of brick panels





with lime based mortar; staining of timbers, 





cleaning and re-staining of timber cladding;





removal of internal partitions, replacement of





softwood windows with oak double glazed units;





replacement of hedge/fence with new stepped





boundary wall and copping at 1.8m high; 





attached to south east corner of listed building;





and associated works

Location:


Mays Barn, Romford Road, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/06266/FULL

Proposal:


Variation of Condition 2 (Approved drawings) of





planning permission 16/500289 (Conversion of





single flat and ground floor storage area into 2





semi-detached houses, side and front extensions,





raising of roof height and addition of dormer





windows; Creation of new access from Hastings





Road) – Top floor accommodation and changes to





roof omitted and existing roof to remain

Location:


149 Hastings Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge 





Wells 

REFUSAL

Application Number:
16/505627/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of conservatory, two storey 





extensions and remodelling of internal





layout to provide additional bedrooms, large





open plan kitchen/dining/lounge and central





atrium.

Location:


Swallowfield, Romford Road, Pembury,





Royal Tunbridge Wells

APPLICATION WITHDRAWN Council NOTED the application had been withdrawn
Application Number:
16/05844/FULL

Proposal:


Conversion of and extension to the existing





garage to form a ‘Granny’ annex linked to the





existing house

Location:


21 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

3 High Street Pembury – This application had been refused by TWBC and had now gone to appeal.

Council AGREED to submit the objection made by Cllr Gaukroger at the Planning Committee Meeting on 17 August 2016.

94.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

There had been no urgent actions

95.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS, PRIDE IN PEMBURY AND PUBLIC RELATIONS

(a)
Additional bench in recreation ground - PAYFC had requested permission to place a bench in the Recreation Ground along the top hedgerow. It was noted that there were already 2 benches on this hedgerow.

Council AGREED this request.
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

(b)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques, salaries and Direct Debits paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION. 

Council NOTED that the salaries for B Russell and J Williams were the wrong way round.

Council RATIFIED payments of £99.20 paid previously

Council RATIFIED Salaries of £6,024.55 paid previously

Council AGREED payments of £4,096.09

Council RATIFIED direct debits paid of £1,324.04 paid previously

Council AGREED payments of £1,920.72 on the supplementary agenda

(c)
Audit, finance and personnel WG – the Vice Chair of the Working Group presented the following report of the WG meeting held on Monday 12 September 2016.
Present: Cllrs Mrs K Brooks (C), D Coleman, Mrs J Crowhurst and P Kirby.

Clerk: Mrs B Russell

1.
Minutes of the meeting held on 20 June 2016.

The minutes of the meeting had been presented to Council on 5 September and agreed as a correct record.

2.
Review !st quarter budget – discuss presentation for meetings

the 1st quarter figures had been presented to Council on 5 September 2016.

3.
Budgets 2017/2018 working Group Budgets – update on timings

It was agreed that the next meeting of the Audit, Finance and Personnel Working Group should be brought forward to November in order to discuss the 6 month figures. Date to be arranged.

The main spending Working Groups were Amenities, Christmas Lights, Pride in Pembury and Public Relations and Environment, Environmental Issues, Burials and Allotments. The meetings for these groups were scheduled for October when their wish list would be drawn up.

The budget would be prepared by the office in November and December for presentation at the Policy and Resources meeting (to which all members are invited) on Monday 9 January 2017.

It was noted that the Amenities WG would be asked to discuss additional staff, the three entrances to the Recreation Ground and benches for the Recreation Ground.

The Environmental WG would be asked to review burial fees.

4.
Appraisals

Cllr Mrs Crowhurst informed the meeting that she had carried out Darrel Barmby’s appraisal. She would carry out staff appraisals again in 6 months time.

5.
Job Descriptions

The Groundsmen’s salaries would be reviewed in conjunction with revised job descriptions which would be carried out by Cllrs Mrs S Harris, D Coleman and the Clerk after discussion with the Groundsmen. 

The Clerk and Deputy Clerk’s job descriptions would be revised by the Clerk for presentation to the WG.

It was proposed that the new job descriptions and salary review would be in place by 1 April 2017.

6.
Five Year Plan – a date for the meeting

The WG would like to include the following in the plan:

· A new depot

· Entrance to the Recreation Ground via Lower Green Road

· A replacement truck, either purchased or leased

It was proposed that the meeting be held in February 2017.

Council AGREED that the Five Year Plan meeting be held on 6 February 2017


(d)
Council tax referendum – Council studied the bulletin from the NALC chief executive regarding the capping of council tax and made NO COMMENT.
(d) i
Annual External Audit – This had been returned from PKF Littlejohn with the 

following report:
ON THE BASIS OF OUR REVIEW OF THE ANNUAL RETURN, IN OUR OPINION THE INFORMATION IN THE ANNUAL RETURN IS IN ACCORDANCE WITH PRPOER PRACTICES AND NO MATTERS HAVE COME TO OUR ATTENTION GIVING CAUSE FOR CONCERN THAT RELEVANT LEGISLATION AND REGULATORY REQUUIREMENTS HAVE NOT BEEN MET.

A copy of the audit had been displayed in the notice board and was on the web site.

Council NOTED the report.
(d) ii
Procurement of External Audit for Smaller Authorities from 1 April 2017 – Council noted this paper and AGREED that Pembury Parish Council appoint an auditor recommended by the Sector Led Body who had formed a company called Smaller Authorities’ Audit Appointments Ltd (SAAA) for the next 5 years commencing April 2017.
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)

(e)
Environment, Environmental Issues incorporating allotments and Burials – The Chair of the Working Group gave a report of the meeting held on 18 July 2016.
Present:
Cllrs S Cawley (C), Mrs C Snow (VC), Mrs J Crowhurst, P Kirby, A Gaukroger, P Gillan

Deputy Clerk

Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs S Sharp

1.
War Memorial Quotations – Different options were discussed and it was agreed that the area surrounding the war memorial was to be grassed with some planting. The paving would be renewed, the paving to the footway extended and the big planters removed. One quotation had been received and the Deputy Clerk was asked to seek two more quotations. It was suggested that Pepenbury may like to have the planters and the Deputy Clerk was asked to contact them. Cllr Mrs Crowhurst suggested that Kent High Weald Partnership be contacted to ask if they could help with the weeding of the area around the War Memorial.
Cllr Mrs Snow offered to put a short piece in the Pembury column in the Courier asking for volunteers to help with maintenance of the area. 

Work had commenced on the War Memorial

2.
Allotments – An email from Hugh Boorman had been previously circulated to members regarding the general untidiness of the allotment site. He also suggested that more water taps be made available in the middle of the site by means of trenches being dug and then a spur taken off the main pipes.

Everyone had visited the site and agreed that something drastic needed to be done. Last year a contractor had been hired and had cleared several vacant plots and covered them with Terram. This had only partially been successful and in recent months the Terram was being stolen. Mr Boorman had suggested that the Parish Council make contact with local farmer David Miles who had the relevant machinery to flatten the area where the bulk of the vacant plots are ready for grassing over. Also to ask him to dig the trenches for the water piping. 

Council AGREED that major work needed to be considered and planned for the regeneration of the allotments. It was AGREED that this be considered in the 5 year plan and that a letter be sent to all allotment holders with the next rent demand informing them that consideration was being given to regenerate the site and this could involve re-alignment of plots. Reasons to be given to the allotment holders such as conformity of size, better footpaths, better access to a water supply etc. 
3.
Budget – To think about a ‘wish list’ to be finalised at the next Environmental WG meeting on 24 October. Also to discuss burial and allotment fees for next year’s budget.
Members discussed the idea of employing a contractor throughout the summer months to work on specific areas i.e. the allotments because the groundsmen were struggling with the work schedule. This was due to them taking on extra areas to maintain. Therefore it was recommended that this be put forward for next year’s budget. Also the work involved in the installation of extra water pipes at the allotments. Finally a new pathway through the new cremation area which had previously been discussed.

It was suggested that the cost of the Burial grants be increased by 5-10% but the cost of gravedigging for the interment of ashes stayed the same.

Allotment fees to stay the same.

This would be further discussed at the meeting of the Working Group on Monday 24 October 2016.

4.
Bricks – Glenn Lester had been invited to attend the meeting to discuss alternative bricks but no reply had been received. Cllr Cawley was to contact him direct to speak about having lighter coloured bricks so that the plaques showed up more.

Council AGREED to delegate the choice of bricks to Cllr Cawley who had offered to visit suppliers and choose. Mr Lester to be informed of this and asked for a starting date for the work.

5.
Stillborn Section at the Burial Ground – A request had been received from the parents of a stillborn baby buried in the designated Children’s Section (in the seventies) to have their ashes interred in that area. The ashes of the grandfather of the stillborn baby were buried just behind for which there was no headstone. We do not hold accurate records for this area.
The WG recommends that just the parents’ (no other family members) ashes can be interred in this area but no headstone was to be erected.

Council AGREED to this request on the condition that no other family members ashes were to be interred in this section and that there must not be a headstone erected.
(f)
Landscape Character Area Assessment for Tunbridge Wells – Council NOTED the 

assessment workshop details.
(f) I
Request to plant a tree at the Old Church – a request had been received to plant a tree in the grounds of the Old Church in memory of a deceased person.
Council AGREED to allow this in principle on the condition that the applicant first consult the Parish Council on the type of tree and site of the tree.

PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

(g)
  Highways and Transportation Survey – Councillors had previously studied the document but made no comment.
(h)
KCC pothole Blitz – Kent Highways sent a letter informing Council that there would be a blitz on pot holes and gave details of how to report them. 

Council already carried out the procedure.

(i)
Kent Highways Lighting – A message had been received from Kent Highways lighting informing Council that street lights in the Tunbridge Wells area were being changed to LED lights and therefore until the change-over had happened no street light repairs will be carried out. 

Council NOTED this information.
96.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS

Cllr Mrs Crowhurst informed Council that she had attended a Parish Chairman’s meeting where details of the launch of a Borough Council had been given. The jackpot was to be £25,000.

The new arrangements for the Civic Amenity Vehicle were working well.

97.
OTHER MATTERS
(a)
Chronological list of meeting dates for 2017 – These dates were listed below:

To be held in Office Meeting Room.

All WG meetings to start at 7.30pm and all Parish Council meetings at 8pm.

Can be subject to re-schedule.

The Annual Parish Meeting to be held at the Village Hall on Thursday 23 March 2017. The Right Honourable Greg Clark M.P. will be the guest speaker.

	Policy and Resources (Budget)
	Monday 9 January

	Parish Council 
	Monday 16 January

	Amenities
	Monday 23 January

	Parish Council
	Monday 13 February

	Environmental
	Monday 20 February

	Audit, Finance and Personnel
	Monday 6 March

	Parish Council
	Monday 13 March

	Annual Parish Meeting
	Thursday 23 March

	Parish Council
	Monday 10 April

	Amenities
	Monday 24 April

	Parish Council
	Monday 8 May

	Environmental
	Monday 22 May

	Parish Council
	Monday 5 June

	Audit, Finance and Personnel
	Monday 19 June

	Parish Council
	Monday 3 July

	Amenities
	Monday 24 July

	Environmental
	Monday 31 July

	Parish Council
	Monday 4 September

	Audit, Finance and Personnel
	Monday 18 September

	Parish Council
	Monday 2 October

	Amenities
	Monday 23 October

	Parish Council
	Monday 6 November 

	Environmental
	Monday 20 November

	Parish Council 
	Monday 4 December 

	Audit, Finance and Personnel
	Monday 11 December


Please note that all Councillors are invited to attend the Policy and Resources meeting on 9 January 2017 to discuss the budget for/2017 2018.

(b)
Pembury History Exhibition – a letter had been received from Mr Snow asking for 


Council’s thoughts on a History Exhibition.
Council AGREED that in their opinion this would be very well received in the village and gave it their support.
(c)
Pembury History Website – an email had been received from Mr Nicholls requesting 
permission to re-produce the Parish Council’s booklet titled ‘Parish Guide of Pembury 1995’ on his website.
Council AGREED to permit this request.
(d)
Resignation of Parish Councillor – Due to the resignation of Mr Steve Rose from the 


council there was now a vacancy on the Village Hall Management Committee. Steve 


Rose was also Chair of the Planning Working Group.
Council had previously AGREED that Cllr Gaukroger be chair of the Planning Working Group and were requested to think about replacing Cllr Rose on the Village Hall Management Committee.

(e)
Old Coach Road and Ridgeway land – Council AGREED to take over this land from
 TWBC, however there were problems. 

The map showing the Old Coach Road is out of date and does not show the A21 bypass and therefore the footpath diversions and new footpaths that were created to allow access to the Old Coach Road.  

Next to the land at Ridgeway stands a garage which the owner is claiming has been damaged by tree roots from a tree which stood on the land.

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council had been made aware of these problems and until the problems were resolved I recommend that the land is not transferred to the Parish Council.

Council AGREED that a meeting between Cllr Mrs Crowhurst and the Clerk be requested with William Benson, Chief Executive, TWBC and Cllr David Jukes, Leader of TWBC.
(f)
Broadband speed – A letter has been received from the Rt Hon Greg Clark MP 
enquiring as to whether any areas within the Parish are badly served by superfast broadband connections. 

Council AGREED that no problems appeared to be experienced in Pembury.
FOR INFORMATION ONLY

(g)
Chestnut Walk – Town and Country Housing had written to inform Council that 


chestnut Walk was now completed and successfully handed over from the contractor. 

Town and Country would like to plant a chestnut tree at the front of the site and will be inviting the Parish Council to the planting.
12/13

